Minutes
Lake Canyon Mutual Water Company

BOARD MEETING MINUTES: October 14th, 2015

Call to Order:  


Meeting was called to order at 7:02






Roll Call: Rebecca Cabral (absent), Kirk Epperly (present), Aaron Behan (present), Bud Everts (present), Marco Casillas (present). Also attending Phil Abel.
Approval of previous meeting minutes:
Changes to previous month’s minutes: 1) change date on latest draft of minutes to reflect August 12th not July 15th; 2) item #5 under financial reports there are four members delinquent.
Kirk Epperly made a motion to approve minutes, Bud Everts seconded, passed unanimously.
Financial Report: P&L, Balance Sheet, Delinquencies, and Bank Statement 

Delinquencies: Currently there are three members delinquent. Bud and or Rebecca will follow up with the three members who have delinquencies.

Aaron Behman made a motion to approve financials, Kirk Epperly seconded, passed unanimously.
Water Report (usage and quality):
Average per meter went down 1gal/meter. Unaccounted for dropped from 935/day to 547/day, significance for that is August the tanks were filled to a higher level due to the water leak repair. Noticed upper Beardsley dropped in its average consumption. We are 63% under 2013 consumption. Last year this time we were consuming 12% more. 

Last month incremental revenue for period ending Sep 25 (4 weeks from Aug-28 – Sep-25) was $983

SJWC usage is average 2,596 gallons a day with 3,988 coming from the spring. LCMWC has not asked for SJWC to release from Lake Ranch. The spring continues to provide ~ 60% of our water.

100gal/day allocation remains in effect until further notice. Thank you all for doing a great job. 77 gallons/day/household

Treated water is absent of Coliform and E. Coli
Project Reports: Nothing to report

Maintenance Reports: 

1) Tightening of the Decking on Laurel and Beardsley bridges completed in the month

2) Status unknown on the remedy of the dead standing trunk on Manzanita Road road. LCMWC will draft a letter to the homeowners advising them that they need to remedy the issue to prevent potential road blockages.  

Communication and Correspondence: Nothing to report

Staff Reports: Nothing to report
Old Business:
Bud reviewed an analysis of usage for the last three (3) months. 
New Business:
1. Water Line Replacement – Engineering Study (6” line)
Signed contract with Fall Creek ($17,200 for assessment and design of what will be the future 6” distribution project), with this study LCMWC will be able to proceed with securing financing.
2. Hiring new water plant operator

Kirk Sent a letter to Karen N. asking for a list of qualified candidates

Tom Newhall has signed up for a refresher course for water certification licensing and will take the exam May 2016. 
3. Meter reading photo storage – pass on that topic tonight 
4. Cross-Connection Policy By-Laws Revision: – see previous month’s minutes on how LCMWC will address this policy with an addendum
5. By-Laws Revisions: Annual Meeting date to May & Sept. – need to draft amendment from July to May for rate review and 3 quarter financial review. September will be the annual financial review with officer elections. Bud will draft the amendment to the bylaws.
6. Payment & Delinquency Policy - pass
7. Second unit policy – Like the rate increase will host a town hall to discuss and decide (include latest policy in the minutes).
8. Escrow Process – pass
9. Defensible space around water treatment plant (WTP) – Guidelines require 100ft on the horizontal, but not feasible. LCMWC will begin to address the defensible space around the WTP. 
Possible Future Topics:
1. Laurel Road widening at corner

Bud made a motion to get a formalized bid to survey Laurel and Oak Court and LCMWC can proceed if that bid does not exceed $4800. Aaron seconded the motion. Passed unanimously
2. Volunteers: Finance, Grants, Communication

3. Community park

4. LCMWC Manager Position
Next Meeting: Wednesday, November 11, 2015 @ 7 p.m.


Kirk made a motion to adjourn to 11/11/15, Bud Everts seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.
Meeting adjourned at 9:00PM
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BOARD MEETING MINUTES: November 11th, 2015

Call to Order:
Meeting called to order at 7:03PM by Rebecca Cabral.

Roll Call:
Bud Everts, Rebecca Cabral, Kirk Epperly, and Marco Casillas present. 

Phil Abel, Barbara Abel and Kenji Morita also present

Approval of Previous Minutes:
Bud Everts made a motion to approve the September minutes. Marco C. seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Financial Reports:
1: Page 3 of the Wells Fargo statement, under the withdrawals section, Bud pointed out the recurring payment on the loan and that LCMWC will save $2,000 if it pays back the loan early. This will also result in LCMWC having a debt free balance sheet which will be favorable for upcoming financing on the 6 inch line. Bud took action to pay off the loan but the bank provided confusion during the meeting.  They stated that there is now a PrePayment Penalty of $1200 for the Bridge on Beardsley Road payment if we are to take action on the payment.  Bud will take action to further investigate this penalty. [7:11pm]

2: Bud reviewed the delinquency report. There are three members that are delinquent and the board will address these delinquencies with the members directly.  In addition, the board will review in detail the Delinquency Problems / Rules in January to further assess prolonged delinquencies and their consequences.  [7:24pm]

3: Kirk E. made a motion to approve the financial reports. Marco C. seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. [7:33pm]

Water Report:
Had another good month in terms of community usage.

Average consumption for the community for the period ending October 23rd was 71 gallons per day which is down 6 gallons a day from the period ending 9/25 where average daily consumption was 77 gallons per day. 9 members in the period ending October 23rd exceeded the 100 gallon daily allotment.

LCMWC is surpassing state requirements for water reduction (which requires consumption be 25% below 2013 consumption). For the period ending October 23rd LCMWC is 63% below 2013 consumption.

Kirk Epperly believes we can still operate at 100 gal a day and does not believe we need to further reduce the base allocation. Lake Ranch is more full than last year and has not released any water into Beardsley Creek.

Bud E. motioned to change the daily allotment of water from 100 gals / day to 125 gals / day starting November 20th for the next 2 Months.  Excess of 125 gals / day will still be charge 0.05 cents / gallon.  Kirk E. seconded the motion. [7:49pm]

Project Reports:
Maintenance:
Engineering Report / Analysis regarding the 6” water line was discussed lead by Kirk E. and Marco C.  Both members met with Fall Creek Engineering on site (10/28/15) to provide a walkthrough of the canyon and review details regarding the scope of work on Phase I (Engineering).  Fall Creek has begun to work on the design and will meet with Kirk E. and Marco C. on 11/23/15 again on site to discuss further details. This Report / Analysis will be a lead to what will eventually be Phase II (Construction) of the 6” water line replacement project throughout the canyon.  [8:02pm]

Communication & Correspondence:
It was noted that Rebecca C. will be hiking with Tom N. to the 2nd spring sometime soon to review the natural outflow of water and existing conditions. [8:08pm]

Staff Reports:
No staff reports at today’s meeting

Old Business:
1. Rates: board had a discussion about the proposal for long term water usage rates.  Further analysis needs to be done in order to make a decision hopefully in December’s meeting as there are still various factors to be discussed and explored. [8:21pm]

New Business:
1. Roads and bridges: No updates

2. New water plant operator: Board will activate its network to see if there are interested parties. If you are aware of someone who might be able to take on the role of water treatment operator please notify a board member. It was noted that Tom N. is potentially interested in the position and may be a viable candidate.  

3. Meter reading photo: Aaron to help find a solution for online storage of these photos.

4. Cross connection policy: Kirk passed around the proposed amendments (attached in these minutes). There have been slight modifications to the amendments since the previous meetings.  At the December meeting the board will vote to amend the By-Laws to include this new amendment. Concerned members should plan on attending the December meeting. 

5. By-Laws Revisions: Annual Meeting dates will be set to May & Sept. to allow for greater member participation.  It has been noted that an annual meeting during the summer is difficult for various members to attend as they are either away on vacation or busy with work.  In addition, meeting set prior to summer will help establish Dues before potential drought situation

a. May 21st meeting will address the Fees / Dues 

b. September meeting will address the Financial Report for the year along with the Election of New Board members.

6. Payment & Delinquency Policy: not discussed

7. Second unit policy: not discussed

8. Community park possibilities: not discussed

9. Escrow Process: Bud to take action

10. Laurel Road: Survey discussed to address tight turn on Laurel Road.  A Survey Bid was reviewed and will be further detailed / revised to incorporate a Legal Regarding on the 3 parcels that are in question of the tight corner.  

Possible Future Topics

1. Additional measures and physical Signs to be posted throughout the community to make drivers aware of the Stop Signs, Children at Play and Speed Limits.  

Next Meeting & Adjournment: 
Kirk E. made a motion to adjourn the meeting and reconvene on December 9th, 2015 at 7:00PM at the Lake Canyon Mutual Water Company Filtration Plant. Bud Everts seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned.  [9:17pm]
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BOARD MEETING MINUTES: December 9, 2015
Call to Order:
Meeting called to order at 7:06PM by Rebecca Cabral.

Roll Call:
Bud Everts, Rebecca Cabral, Kirk Epperly, Aaron Behman and Marco Casillas present. 

Also present Barbara and Phil Abel, Cynthia Cabral, Jim DiZoglio, Charlie Mosher. Bruce Cunningham. 

Approval of Previous Minutes:
Bud Everts made a motion to approve the October month’s minutes. Marco Casillas seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Aaron Behman made a motion to approve the minutes from the November meeting. Kirk Epperly seconded the motion. 

Laurel Road widening discussion:
1) Charlie asked provide copy of survey to Board
2) Jim to review planned wall with Kirk and agree to proceed with building the wall
3) Jim agrees to remove the fence on his property to allow for clearance for larger vehicles

4) Rock needs to stay on Jim’s property to act as a barrier
Financial Reports: 

Aaron Behman made a motion to approve the financial reports. Kirk Epperly seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Water Report:
Supply and consumption levels are in line. Visit http://www.lakecanyon.com for more details.

Project & Maintenance Reports:

Swales need to be cleared of debris by filter plant, 19536 Manzanita Dr. and the concrete bridge. Water Company will arrange to perform this maintenance. 

In preparation of the rains this winter property owners are encouraged to clear excessive debris from their property to prevent water buildup and potential erosion.

Regarding the dead standing tree on Manzanita property owner to be formerly contacted requesting they address this safety hazard.

Communication & Correspondence:
Karen Nishimoto, State Water Resources Board representative contacted Marco stating certain applications need to be completed before construction begins.

Staff Reports:
No staff reports at today’s meeting

Old Business:
Rates: 2015-2016 Board has agreed to maintain rates at the current level, e.g. 125 gal/day allocation and $0.05 per gallon consumed above the baseline allocation. Rates will be revisited at the next annual meeting in May.

New Business:
6” line: Kirk met with the principal engineer at Fall Creek Engineering. Walked the entire site. Fall Creek continues to work on the project design. Design completion TBD. 

Cross Connection: Aaron Behman made a motion to amend the bylaws to incorporate the cross connection policy, Kirk Epperly seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

Next Meeting & Adjournment: 
Aaron Behman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and reconvene on January 13, 2015 at 7:00PM at the Lake Canyon Mutual Water Company Filtration Plant. Bud Everts seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned.

